Tree Top Bittern

Jean Iron
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American Bittern, 24 metres up in a Sugar Maple. Photo
taken through telescope by Jean Iron.

On an overcast 6 May 2003, when the ground and vegeta-
tion were wet from the previous night’s rain, I was doing
the warbler survey for the Toronto Ornithological Club in
Brookbanks Ravine, Toronto. At 8:15 a.m., I noticed a
large dark object near the top of a tall mature Sugar Ma-
ple. Through binoculars it looked more like a ball of
feathers than a squirrel’s nest, but to be sure it was a bird,
I returned home to get my telescope. Through the scope it
was an American Bittern, crouching and balancing pre-
cariously on thin branches near the top of the maple.

I had never seen an American Bittern in a tree be-
fore. During the morning I watched the bird for several
hours. At first it looked tired, alternately closing and
opening its eyes. A little later it became more alert,
moved its head, looked about, turned around and preened,
stretching its neck and a wing. When a Blue Jay flew over
calling loudly, the bittern quickly stretched up its neck
and head into the camouflage pose that you often see in
early spring when bitterns think they are hiding among
the emergent cattails in a marsh. A Ring-billed Gull flew
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over and the bittern assumed the same camouflage pose.
Neither the Blue Jay nor the gull swooped at the bittern.

The same day at 4:30 p.m., I returned. The bird was
still there, swaying and perilously hanging onto thin
branches near the tree top as it was blown about by in-
creasingly strong winds. About half an hour later the bird
moved down about a metre to a sturdier branch as in the
photo.

Why was the American Bittern at the top of a tree
in Brookbanks Ravine, in a residential Toronto
neighbourhood, far from suitable marsh habitat? During
the night of 5-6 May, thunder and lightning storms and
very heavy rain started at 10:30 p.m. and continued
throughout the night. The bittern was probably migrating
at night and was brought down by the storms, landing in
the maple. We measured the bittern to be perched 24 me-
tres above the ground.

The next day, I checked for the bittern but it had
gone, hopefully arriving safely at a marshy destination.

Many thanks to Ron Pittaway for assistance with

this note and for measuring the height of the bittern in the
Sugar Maple.

Nature Sounds of Ontario
CD by Monty Brigham

The Eastern Ontario Biodiversity Museum
www.eobm.ca is now offering for sale the CD, Na-
ture Sounds of Ontario: Birds, Frogs and Mammals,
a compilation of over 80 Ontario bird, frog and
mammal sounds recorded and produced by well-
known Canadian birder Monty Brigham. Monty
has over 42 years experience as a birder and has
made recording nature sounds his specialty. His
previous commercial recordings include The Songs
of the Season, Point Pelee and Algonquin Park, and
the 6 CD set Bird Sounds of Canada.

Listen to calls of both common and uncommon
birds, frogs, and mammals from the backyards,
woodlands, fields, and marshes of Ontario. A com-
plete list of species is found on the CD liner.

This CD is a must-have for the ‘serious birder’, as
well as for the backyard naturalist, and can be or-
dered by calling the Museum at 613-258-3415 or
Monty at 613-692-2451, or by emailing
museum@eobm.ca or mbrigham@sympatico.ca.
Price of CD: $16.95 each plus taxes, shipping and
handling. Wholesale prices available as well. Ask
for details.
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